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2018 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2018—Kansas City, MO • August 5 –12, 2018 • http://kc2018.org 

Train Show Booth Reservations—Jenny Hendricks Registrar - P.O. Box 1328, Soddy Daisy, TN  37384-1328
423-892-2846 •  ntsreg@nmra.org

• 2019—Salt Lake City, UT • 2020—St. Louis, MO • 2021—Santa Clara, CA

Chief  Administrative Officer — 
Jenny Hendricks
P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328  
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Library - 423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
Bruce De Young (HO, HOn3)
23 Holiday Lane
West Milford, NJ 07480
H: 973-697-8098 C: 201-803-9766
e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — 
Allen Pollock
PO Box 243
Jefferson City, MO 65102-0243
H: 573-619-8532 
e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department —
Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse St. 
San Diego, CA 92129-2219
(858) 538-9863 
e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department 
Manager — Alan Anderson
4744 Colander Dr.
West Jordan, UT 84088 H: 801-613-0801
e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Consultant
Christina Ganzer Zambri
3 Buffa Dr.
Somerset, NJ 08873 H: 732-609-5221
e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department 
Manager — Bob Amsler
514 Dover Place
Saint Louis, MO 63111-2338
H: 314-606-6118
Fax: 314-754-2688
e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — 
Don Phillips
5381 Heather Cir.
Mason, Ohio 45040-2269
H: 513 226-2233
e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

NMRA Communications Director
VACANT

Australasian Region—Graham Young
12 Hickory Court, Buderim QLD 4556
H: 61 7 5479 0339 M: 61 418 364 375
e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—David McLaughlin 
4 Springfield Cottages
Brewery Hill, Upton Cheyney
BS30 6NA United Kingdom  +44 771 22 66 918 
e-mail: brprez@nmra.org.

European Region—Alain Kap, MMR (HO, 
HOn3, On3/30)
Kammerforststrasse 3a
D-54439 SAARBURG, Germany
Phone: +49 6581-603045
Mobile: +352 691-325089
e-mail: erprez@nmra.org.

Lone Star Region— Chuck Lind, MMR               
3680 CR 324, Navasota, TX 77868
e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org
H: (979) 219-3305  

Mid-Central Region—Robert Weinheimer 
MMR
398 Mount View Dr., Charleston, WV 25314
H: (304) 343-1428 e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — 			 
Henry (Hank) Kraichely (HO)
716 Reinke Road, Ballwin, MO 63021
(H) 636-394-5151 (C) 314-520-6920
e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 4-27-18

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222 H: 425-337-7084 
e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org 

Mid-Eastern Region— P.J. Mattson, MMR
129 East Ave., Swedesboro, NJ, 08085
856-467-0421
e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

Midwest Region—Steve Studley 
5115 N Echo Bend, Bloomington IN 47404 
H: (812) 876-9726  e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Hatton
205 Country Lane, Stayner ON L0M 1S0
705-428-9997
e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

North Central Region—Scott Kremer
42490 Ravina Ct, Northville, MI 48168
H: (734) 420-2314 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

Northeastern Region—John Doehring
34 Hadley Rd, Pepperell, MA 01463 
H: (978) 877-9148 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ed Merrin
2115 E. Foothill Dr., Santa Rosa, CA 95404
H: (707) 542-3620 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Jack Hamilton, MMR
10731 Warren Rd. NW, Silverdale, WA 98383
H: (360) 308-9845 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Don Fowler
10768 Sayers Ct, San Diego, CA 92071
H: (619) 787-1930 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Denny Krausman 
9609 Silver Hill Circle, Lone Tree, CO 80124
H: (303) 790-9285 e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Alan Mole 
4125 Alister Park Dr., Cumming, GA 30040-6753 
H: (770) 315-7244 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Gilbert Thomas, Jr.
8119 Woodvine Cir., Lakeland, FL 33810 
(863) 412-3090 
e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region— Jay Manning
7100 Stoney Creek St, Sioux Falls, SD 57106
e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or 
other membership information?

Notify Headquarters 
e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am–4pm ET)
Mail: P.O. Box 1328

Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328 

Region Secretaries: send all 
changes in Region officer infor-

mation to the NMRA Secretary:
secy@nmra.org.



June 2018 51

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

NMRA AP Certificate Report 
February 2018
Golden Spike

Mid-Central Region
Ray Cobbett, New Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Midwest Region
James Hueble, Brookfield, Illinois
Brian Wussow, Oswego, Illinois

Northeastern Region
Kenneth Belovarac, Quincy, Massachusetts
Arthur Ellis, Bedford, Massachusetts
James Kerkam, Duxbury, Massachusetts
Ronald Stacy, Rochester, New York

Sunshine Region
Robert Bamford, Floral City, Florida
James Robertson, Lecanto, Florida
Carl Smeigh, Wesley Chapel, Florida

Master Builder - Motive Power
Mid-Eastern Region

Jerry Lauchle, State College, Pennsylvania

Master Builder – Structures
Midwest Region

Steve Miazga, Waukesha, Wisconsin
 

Pacific Northwest Region
Jim Little, Coldstream, BC, Canada

Master Builder - Scenery
Region

Steve Miazga, Waukesha, Wisconsin

Model Railroad Engineer –Civil
Mid-Eastern Region

Robert Rousseau, Holly Springs, North 
Carolina

Model Railroad Engineer –
Electrical

Midwest Region
Steve Miazga, Waukesha, Wisconsin

Chief Dispatcher
Southeastern Region

Brian Glock, Roswell, Georgia

Association Official
Rocky Mountain Region

John Chase, Salt Lake City, Utah

Model Railroad Author
Rocky Mountain Region

Donald Bailey, Colorado Springs, Colorado

MASTER MODEL RAILROADER
Brian Glock, MMR 607 
Ronald Christensen, MMR 608

AP QUESTIONS 
	 If you have questions about the 
Achievement Program or requirements, 

start with your local or Region AP manager. 
If you still have questions, contact Frank 
Koch at fjkoch@hotmail.com If you prefer 
to write, contact Frank at 4769 Silverwood 
Drive, Batavia, OH 45103. 
	 MMRs: Master Model Railroader 
shirts and extra patches are available by 
contacting HQ in Soddy Daily, TN.

2018 Election Results
President—Pete Magoun

VP Admin—John Stevens

VP Special Projects—Gerry Leone

At-Large North American Director—Jim Gore

Eastern District Director—Bob Hamm

Pacific District Director—Rob Peterson

The Executive Handbook revision passed
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MMR EARNED

Sam Swanson Earns MMR 600

From a pontoon plane flight over 
Minnesota boundary waters to a stern-

wheeler excursion up the industrialized 
Kanawha River, our parents treated their 
four kids to a variety of childhood excur-
sions. The one that stands out for me was 
our visit to North Freedom, Wisconsin, 
where after riding in a wooden passenger car 
on the Mid-Continent Railway Museum’s 
line, we were allowed to step into the cab 
of a steam locomotive. That blast of radiant 
heat from the backhead, coupled with the 
multitude of grimy levers and piping and 
the stout man in overalls explaining them, 
was spellbinding. Little did my parents real-
ize how that early 1970s family trip would 
have such an impact on their oldest son. 

About a year after that trip, we relo-
cated to the Ohio River Valley on the West 
Virginia side, about 100 miles south of 
Pittsburgh. As our beloved Packers faded 
into two decades of mediocrity, I developed 
a round-robin circle of five friends interested 
in model railroading. Except for one of us, 
we had modest 4x8-foot HO layouts and 
learned many construction and scenery tech-
niques from the pages of Model Railroader. 
Much of that was possible because our well-
financed friend had many resources, from 

“Mountains in Minutes” polyfoam to a fine-
point soldering iron. Our operations were 
limited to timed contests in switching a pair 
of sidings and determining the maximum 
length of trains traversing too-steep grades. 
They were a nice balance between our work 
sessions and hearty teenage fun.

There were also a couple of modeling 
friends that had specific interests. One who 
didn’t have a layout liked only to scratch-
build models and draw track plans. Using 
balsa and cardstock, we worked our way 
through Kalmbach’s Easy-to-Build Model 
Railroad Structures. We tried to make the 
models as realistic as possible using Testors 
and Pactra paints, and they served as good 
examples that basic materials can produce 
worthy layout models. 

Fulton’s Hobby Shop in Wheeling, 
West Virginia, was 40 miles away, and once 
a year my dad took me for a 45-minute stop 
to stock up on rolling stock models and sup-
plies. I was typically given a two-minute 
warning that it was time to check out. 
That annual exercise in list-making, time 
and money management, and efficient store 
navigation has carried through my adult 
hobby pursuits to this day.

Because of this retail isolation, many 
of the hobby items I procured during high 
school were through mail order. The prize 

item purchased for about $25 from the curi-
ously named Hobbies for Men was a Fine 
Scale Miniatures Narrow Gauge Rail Car 
Shed (Kit 175). It was my first craftsman 
kit, and the car shed project was a four-year 
education that spanned my high school and 
college years. Building it set the course for 
construction, painting, weathering, and 
scenery techniques that I still use 36 years 
after finishing that FSM structure and its 
surrounding diorama.

Following grad school and landing an 
engineering job in the water treatment field, 
I finally had enough money to subscribe to 
modeling magazines and join the NMRA 
in 1987. And mainly through NMRA ac-
tivities over the past three decades, I have 
repeated those same childhood patterns of 
railfanning, constructing, and operating ses-
sions (mostly on other folks’ layouts), and 
scratchbuilding a variety of prototype-based 
models. The best part of those experiences is 
over the past two decades or so, they’ve been 
shared experiences with my best friend, a 
long-term NMRA member named Nancy 
Windes, who also happens to be my wife. 

Additionally, as part of NMRA par-
ticipation, those basic model railroading 
activities have expanded, including writing 
magazine articles and presenting hands-on 
and slideshow clinics (and subsequently, 
widening our circle of model railroading 
friends). One of the aspects that I enjoy 
the most from this hobby is seeing models 
that others have built, painted, or weath-
ered based or inspired by an example that I 
introduced them to in some way. 

Participation in the Achievement 
Program has been a big part of learning 
and developing skills, both during my time 
in Atlanta with the Piedmont Division and 
currently in the MCR’s Cincinnati Division. 
Throughout the second half of the 1990s, I 
was the SER AP chair, encouraging others 
and in trying to set a good example, making 
steady progress on my Certificates. As other 
participants have noted, the Achievement 
Program is much like the Boy Scout Merit 
Badge program, but without a deadline. 
Considering I was one of those Scouts that 
ran everything right to the end (my Eagle 
court-of-honor was the day before my 18th 
birthday), it’s not surprising my AP par-
ticipation spanned decades. And maybe 
that’s why I completed four certificates in 
a three- year period and then the remaining 
three over the next 16 years. In develop-
ing an AP plan, define your want-to-learn 
interests and talents, along with a timeline, 
and try to integrate Certificates with your 
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overall hobby pursuits. Progressing in the 
Achievement Program while attaining your 
layout or module modeling goals is the best 
possible overlap. 

Sometimes, the two paths cross unex-
pectedly. I had never considered module 
modeling, but participation in the Great 
Lakes modular group has been one of my fa-
vorite long-term projects, from both model-
making and outreach perspectives. At both 
NMRA train shows and conventions, along 
with narrow gauge meets, many folks have 
offered modeling and entertaining New 
England family trip accounts near our 

HOn30 layout displays. Several AP proj-
ects were gleaned from both my finished 
module, Windes Inlet, and its companion 
Reed’s Cove, currently under construction. 
Windes Inlet is just a 2x4-foot module but 
took eight years to complete (yes, meaning 
averaging just one square foot per year). It 
serves as a good example that even if the 
rate is slow (well, really slow), make progress 
on your modeling goals — a small amount 
is always better than none (including AP 
Certificate requirements). And in almost 
every endeavor, look to involve your fellow 

modelers — that’s many times the best way 
to enjoy our hobby. 

Certificates Earned 
Sam Swanson, MMR #600

Master Builder–Motive Power
Master Builder–Cars

Master Builder–Structures
Master Builder–Scenery

Model Railroad Engineer–Civil
Association Volunteer
Model Railroad Author

Richard “Dick” Karnes Earns MMR 606

As a boy, I spent lots of time train 
watching at the New York Central’s West 
Englewood, New Jersey, station. For three 
of those years, I’d made a weekly round-
trip behind an NYC Pacific to my clarinet 
lesson two towns away, ten cents in each 
direction. I loved it — not the lessons, the 
train! Trains were in my blood ever since 
my parents bought me a Lionel set for my 
first Christmas, replacing it on my tenth 
birthday with a two-rail American Flyer 
NYC Hudson set.

Every month, I’d buy a copy of Model 
Railroader. At the time, the late 1940s, a lot 
of S-scale stuff was advertised. Captivated, I 
mail-ordered a two-dollar, 85-foot Chester 
Industrial Arts RPO kit at age 11. I learned 
a lot from it: wood glue couldn’t bond metal 
to wood, but acetate cement could do the 
job. An 85-foot car wouldn’t go around a 
20-inch curve. I learned how to shorten the 
car so that it would.

By the time I was 13, I had begun a two-
level layout in our basement. Not happy 
with tinplate track, I went for Tru-Scale 
milled wooden roadbed. I bought spikes 

and rail and went at it. I taught myself how 
to build turnouts with the help of an MR 
article by Bob Cushman. I built my first 
freight car kit, an Ambroid ACL water-
melon car, which I still have and operate.

When American Flyer came out with 
its New Haven EP-5 electric, I just had 
to have one. I saved up my lawn-mowing 
and theater-ushering money and bought 
not only the EP-5, but also a Rex 2-4-4T 
Suburban kit. Because the EP-5 was AC 
and the Rex locomotive was DC, I decided 
to put up catenary and provide AC via the 
catenary and DC in one rail, using the other 
rail as a common power return. I altered 
the EP-5 to take power from the overhead. 
Nobody told me any of this was difficult (I 
didn’t ask!).

During my secondary school years, I 
was fortunate to live bicycling distance from 
Eastern Model Railroad Company, a full-
service shop in Hasbrouck Heights, New 
Jersey. They always had what I needed. At 
the time, I had no idea how unusual this 
was, particularly for S-scale equipment. 
I was just lucky, I guess. (It was a sad day 
for me when, around 1962, owner Arno 
Rinck told me he was moving the business 
to Hungry Horse, Montana.)

When I left for Cornell University, I 
took a locomotive and a few freight cars 
and built a small switching layout above the 
door in my dorm room. While at Cornell, 
I made extra money by custom-building 
S-scale turnouts and crossings. While there, 
I met Ithaca College French horn professor 
Bob Prins, an avid O-scale scratchbuilder 
and fellow NYC fan. Together, we explored 
the NYC DeWitt Yard (with permission!) 
to develop a set of NMRA Data Sheets on 
painting and lettering NYC equipment. 

MMR EARNED
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The following NMRA Board of Directors positions are 
open for election in 2019: 

1.	 Western District Director; 
2.	 Atlantic District Director; and 
3.	 At-Large Worldwide Director.

The current At-Large Worldwide Director is term limited 
and therefore is ineligible to be a candidate for this election. 
Both the current Atlantic District Director and the Western 
District Director are eligible to be candidates for this election. 

Please check Article III, paragraph 12, of the NMRA 
Executive Handbook, EHB, located at http://www.nmra.org 
for the extent of the districts affected. Qualifications for candi-
dates are listed in the EHB. Candidate Statements are limited 
to 400 words. 

Submissions of candidate statements for the Western 
District Director and US resident candidates for At-Large 
Worldwide Director shall be submitted to Tony Koester, 
National Nominating Committee Chair, at nkpfan@ptd.net 
no later than May 15, 2018. 

Submissions of candidate statements for the Atlantic 
District Director and Atlantic District resident candidates for 
At-large Worldwide Director shall be submitted to the Atlantic 
District Committee Chair Carol Webb at nominating_chair@
nmrabr.org.uk no later than May 15, 2018. 

Submissions of candidate statements for Pacific District 
resident candidates for At-Large Worldwide Director shall 
be submitted to David O’Hearn, Pacific District Nominating 
Committee Chair, at dohearn@internode.on.net no later than 
May 15, 2018. 

Submissions of candidate statements for NMRA Canada 
resident candidates for At-Large Worldwide Director shall be 
submitted to Ed Molenkamp, NMRA Canada Nominating 
Committee Chair, at ed@arcadeflooring.ca no later than May 
15, 2018. 

Candidates may wish to run for these positions by peti-
tion and not be subjected to the decisions of the respective 
Nominations Committee. Requirements for submitting by peti-
tion are contained in the EHB. All submissions by petition shall 
be received by the Secretary NMRA at secy@nmra.org no later 
than September 15, 2018.

2019 Notice of Elections

Bob taught me how to build in brass, and I 
built a double-slip switch for him.

After college, I landed a job in Seattle 
as a structural engineer with Boeing. As an 
apartment dweller, I contented myself with 
car and locomotive acquisitions through 
a combination of American Flyer conver-
sions, kits and kitbashing, and scratchbuild-
ing.

Marriage, a house with a basement, and 
two kids followed, then two layouts began 
to take shape simultaneously. My S-scale 
layout went around the room. I built my 
8-year-old son’s Atlas O-scale layout in the 
center of the room at a two-foot height. 
When he graduated from trains to trom-
bone and then girls, I removed the O scale 
and completed my S-scale layout with a 
double-decked peninsula in the center of 
the room.

Once the kids were out of the house, 
my wife said she’d like to turn a third of my 
layout room into a guest room. I pretended 
not to hear her until she offered to add the 
adjacent ping-pong room to my remaining 
layout space. We put the train stuff in stor-
age, ripped out the layout, hired a carpenter 
to partition and finish the guest room, and 
then retrieved the train stuff. Thus began 
my current layout.

The present layout was completed about 
ten years ago. I am eternally grateful for the 
scenic mentoring of Bob Christopherson 
and Roger Nulton, MMR, for helping me 
to get over my fear of doing scenery. Their 
tutelage was outstanding.

The layout is based on what might have 
become of the New York, Westchester & 
Boston by the year 1955, had it not been 
purchased and parted out by competitor 
New Haven in the 1920s. Home road power 
includes only anthracite steam and electrics, 
with the sole exception of an Ingersol-Rand-
GE boxcab diesel at the Port Hudson float 
yard. The railroad includes a double-track 
electrified line between New Haven and 
Montreal plus a single-track non-electrified 
line from New York City to Springfield 
Massachusetts, then double-track electri-
fied to Boston. The layout hosts a portion 
of the railroad where the two lines cross, 
sharing a key station at Cornwall Bridge, 
Connecticut, and a few miles of track-
age. Some of the B&A from Troy toward 
Springfield is also modeled. Interchange 
to the west is provided by a Hudson River 
car float operation. Through passenger 
trains are jointly operated by CNR and 
NYW&B, with required locomotive 
changes at Cornwall Bridge. NYC and New 

Haven trains share Troy facilities with the 
NYW&B.

I hosted monthly operating sessions for 
five years. There’s nothing like op sessions to 
keep your layout in top shape. Every little 
problem (couplers, track, electronics, etc.) 
gets uncovered by visitors who do things dif-
ferently than I would. The downside is that I 
spent nearly all my hobby time between ses-
sions working off “bad order” cards. Since 
then, I’ve concentrated on completing and 
operating the various locomotive and pas-
senger car projects that have been in the 
pipeline from as long as 55 years ago. I still 
host the occasional op session and have been 
a layout host for SoundRail 2014, 2016, 
and 2018.

Certificates Earned 
Richard Karnes, MMR #606
Master Builder – Scenery

Master Builder – Cars
Master Builder – Structures

Master Builder – Motive Power
Association Volunteer

Model RR Engineer – Electrical
Model Railroad Engineer – Civil

Model Railroad Author


